Spring 2013 Industry Study

Final Report News Media Industry



The Dwight D. Eisenhower School for National Security and Resource Strategy

National Defense University Fort McNair, Washington, D.C. 20319-5062



NEWS MEDIA 2013

ABSTRACT: The Dwight D. Eisenhower School for National Security and Resource Strategy News Media Industry Study seminar analyzed the domestic and international news market and concluded that, while some sectors are experiencing reduced revenue based on changes within the advertising market and the changes caused by the introduction of new digital technologies, American citizens continue to have access to quality news. However, the US government should take action now to maintain an environment that supports a news media industry of multiple independent producers capable of providing quality news to all Americans within a policy and regulatory environment that fosters competition consistent with the First Amendment.

COL Nimrod Aloni, Israeli Defense Force Lt Col Jonathan Bland, US Air Force CDR David Bryson, US Navy Mr. Jonathan Carter, Federal Aviation Administration COL James Chapple, US Army BGen Nirmal Dharmaratne, Sri Lanka Army Mr. John Frame, Dept of the Army Lt Col Michael Gimbrone, US Air Force CAPT Joseph Grealish, US Navy Mr. Brian Hosler, Dept of the Navy COL Zane Jones, US Army Col Ann Knabe, US Air Force Reserve COL Brandee Lockard, US Army LtCol Henry Lutz III, US Marine Corps Ms. WindyJoy Majumdar, Dept of the Navy Lt Col Richard Poplin, Oklahoma Air National Guard

COL Sonya Finley, US Army, Faculty Lead COL Stephen Bowles, US Army, Faculty Mr. Mark Foulon, Faculty Mr. Paul Humphries, Faculty CAPT Sally Wilbur, US Navy Reserve, Faculty



PLACES VISITED

Domestic:

Air Force News Production (Washington, DC)

American Society of Magazine Editors (ASME) (New York, NY)

Bloomberg News (New York, NY)

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) (Washington, DC)

Broadcasting Board of Governors (BBG) (Washington, DC)

Cable News Network (CNN) (New York, NY)

CBS News and 60 Minutes (New York, NY)

Coast Guard Public Affairs (Washington, DC)

The Colbert Report (New York, NY)

The Daily Show with Jon Stewart (New York, NY)

Digital First (Washington, DC)

Embassy of the United Kingdom (Washington, DC)

Embassy of the United States (London, UK) (via Video Teleconference)

Falls Church News-Press (Falls Church, VA)

Fox News Channel (New York, NY)

The Guardian (Washington, DC)

Independent Television News (ITN/ITV) (Washington, DC)

Journal Register Company (Washington, DC)

MPA – The Association of Magazine Media (New York, NY)

National Public Radio (NPR) (Washington, DC)

NBC News (Washington, DC)

Newseum and The Freedom Forum (Washington, DC)

Nielsen (Oldsmar, FL)

Open Source Center (Reston, VA)

The Poynter Institute (St. Petersburg, FL)

ProPublica (New York, NY)

Sky News (Washington, DC)

Tampa Bay Times (formerly St. Petersburg Times) (St. Petersburg, FL)

The Telegraph (Washington, DC)

The Times (Washington, DC)

The Wall Street Journal (New York, NY)

WAMU 88.5 – American University Radio (Washington, DC)

The Washington Post (Washington, DC)

The Washington Times (Washington, DC)

White House National Security Staff (Washington, DC)

International:

None



INTRODUCTION

As recently as a generation ago, American citizens relied on the daily newspaper, the radio, and the nightly network newscast to understand the events of the day. Now, with the introduction of 24-hour cable news, mobile media, and the Internet, the availability of news is almost constant. Additionally, consumers now expect "on-demand" news that allows customization of delivery method, timing, and content. This nearly unlimited access to tailored news has heightened competition among news outlets, with many traditional news providers failing to maintain an adequate profit margin. Significant reductions in advertising revenue have accompanied this transformation leading many news outlets to cut staff, reduce circulation, and merge with other organizations to remain profitable. Some industry analysts believe these changes will lead to the collapse of the traditional news industry, and the closure of many newspapers in recent years seems to reinforce this view. However, not all of the changes within the industry are negative, with access to exceptional investigative journalism and the speed of news delivery arguably greater now than ever before. The ability to instantly share stories, images, and videos has changed the way people understand the world, and has increased expectations for transparency and government responsiveness to citizens' needs.

The term "news" covers a wide spectrum of information, ranging from audio and video captured by eyewitness reporting devoid of any commentary to reporting based on the analysis and synthesis of numerous sources of information further refined by a journalist's interpretation and the editorial process. News also includes reporting intended simply to inform without any reference to a specific agenda (e.g., weather, traffic), as well as punditry and advocacy pieces meant to influence the consumer. For the purpose of this industry analysis with its focus on possible linkages to national security, "quality news" is defined as a subset of the entire news spectrum, consisting of curated information that is accurate, pluralistic, comprehensive, and contextually framed to inform public policy and to maintain an informed American citizenry. Quality news is not limited to national and international security topics, but instead includes all reporting that addresses aspects of American civic life (e.g., politics, international affairs, economics) at the federal, state, and local levels as well as investigative journalism that provides oversight of public figures, institutions, and the news media itself. As important as what is contained in quality news is what is not. Quality news does not include political punditry or issue advocacy. Nor does it include topics such as entertainment or popular culture—coverage that may have significant public demand, but does not help inform public discourse.

In the United States, democracy has always relied on an informed citizenry, and the news media industry provides the information to facilitate debate, build consensus for action, and support the overall general welfare. Additionally, the news media have traditionally served as a "Fourth Estate," monitoring and reporting the actions of government to provide transparency and oversight for the electorate. To evaluate the continued ability of the news media to provide the required quality news, this study examines the industry from business, journalistic and public policy perspectives, considering the demand for and the challenges associated with producing and delivering quality news to the American people. The future of the news media industry is unclear; however, what is clear is that a successful news media industry consists of many independent institutions producing and delivering quality news to all Americans within a policy and regulatory environment that fosters competition consistent with the First Amendment. As the industry navigates the ongoing transition, the US government must maintain an environment that supports a news media that continues to provide quality news for all Americans.



THE NEWS MEDIA INDUSTRY DEFINED

At the start of the twentieth century, the news media industry consisted primarily of newspapers that were the product of collaboration by journalists who reported the news, and publishers who chose the stories to print based on personal beliefs and profit. In almost all cases, newspapers were reliant on wealthy patrons to fund the high costs of production and distribution. However, once publishers recognized that advertising could generate revenue for newspapers, it quickly became the primary method for newspapers to maintain profitability, and since then, advertising as a source of revenue expanded to each new form of news media. While advertising allowed the news media to deliver quality news (as well as other news) to customers at a price far below actual production and distribution costs, it also supplanted the idea that the news media "sold" news to customers, thereby undervaluing the quality news the industry produced.

Technological advances have increased the ease and speed of news creation and distribution, while simultaneously reducing production and transmission costs. Beginning with the introduction of radio news in the 1920s and followed by broadcast television news in the 1950s, technology became an integral part of news production and delivery. In the early 1980s, the introduction of 24-hour cable news, followed by the advent of the news broadcast medium of the Internet in the 1990s, enabled constant broadcast of news, changing not only what news is covered, but also how the news media creates stories and packages the news for consumption. Additionally, digital media have enabled instant coverage of events from even remote areas, greatly reducing the ability of news media outlets to adequately curate a news story before it is reported.

Just as the means of delivery have expanded within the industry, the number and type of news creators have expanded. Since the start of for-profit newspapers, professional journalists have been responsible for the research and production of news stories. As news media transmission methods grew, professional journalists started to produce and broadcast audio and video news content. This journalistic growth expanded further through the Internet, with its nearly constant reporting and ease of distribution. This new medium also created opportunities for amateur or citizen journalists to report without the support of a large news organization.

Concurrent with this expansion of the supply of news has been the growth in demand for news. As broadcast means developed beyond newspapers, it expanded the volume of news content available to consumers and the frequency of updates. Now, with the numerous print, audio, and video transmission means available to journalists, most members of society can access news constantly. Consumers now expect almost continual news updates, and this demand has increased the value of digital delivery, but not necessarily the demand for quality news.

Today, the news media industry consists of news organizations that develop and deliver content via multiple media, including newspapers, magazines, radio news, broadcast television news, cable television news, and Internet news. Most of the news providers within the industry generate operating revenue through the sale of news (i.e., subscriptions) and through the sale of advertising that is included in their respective publications or broadcasts or through fees generated as part of cable subscription fees. In many cases, these news organizations are part of larger corporations that include entertainment media or other more profitable businesses that use the profitability of their other divisions to subsidize their news media operations. The increase of supply and demand for all news, combined with the rapidly evolving distribution means, has resulted in a cacophony of news that threatens to "drown out" the quality news required for effective public discourse.

CURRENT CONDITIONS



Advertising, Paywalls, and Aggregation

While quality news is essential to enable public discourse and inform the American citizenry, consumers have not traditionally paid for the production and delivery of news. Although some consumers do pay subscriptions to receive news, the associated revenue from "selling" news via subscription has been far from sufficient to support the journalism required to produce the news, therefore requiring other revenue sources. Beginning with newspapers in the nineteenth century and continuing through the introduction of radio, broadcast television, and cable news, most news media outlets have used advertising revenue to subsidize the production and delivery of news. When advertising revenues were high, this arrangement provided sufficient resources for journalists and news outlets to produce the quality news that the nation requires. However, using advertising revenue to subsidize news production and delivery led to a market where news demand is not linked to the quantity or quality of news available. Instead, the ability of news providers to sell advertising alongside the news has determined the budget available to produce quality news as well as the overall volume of news produced. At times, advertising has even determined the news content delivered to the consumer, possibly undermining the overall accuracy and reliability of the news content.

Advertising continues to be a critical revenue component for news outlets. Broadcast television receives 84 percent of its revenue from on-air advertising and another 12 percent from advertising via Internet and mobile platforms.² Print news media historically commanded high advertising rates, but that business model is declining steadily under pressures from inexpensive digital advertising. Digital advertising's low advertisement costs and low barriers to entry have fundamentally changed the market, and news outlets are trying to adapt to the change. Since newspapers typically received 75-80 percent of their revenue from advertising, this market change affected them most, and many newspapers have reduced staff or decreased circulation as a result.³ The Pew Research Center estimates that newspapers lost fifteen dollars in print advertising for every online dollar generated in 2012.⁴ Additionally, the creation of online alternatives to classified advertising (e.g., Craigslist) has virtually eliminated print classified advertising as a revenue generator for newspapers, resulting in additional revenue losses totaling \$10 billion annually.⁵

The loss of advertising revenue across the industry has led news media outlets to explore new strategies to gain advantage within the market. Some have adopted a digital subscription model, called a paywall, to sell previously free news content via the Internet. These paywalls serve as a means for consumers to directly pay for news content and as a tool for publishers to accurately measure demand for news independent of advertising content. The Wall Street Journal led the US newspaper industry with the first successful paywall, appealing to a financially secure, businesssavvy audience, and now The New York Times, Los Angeles Times, and most recently, The Washington Post, have all adopted softer paywalls that allow audiences limited access before requiring online subscriptions. Other news organizations have pursued private funding through philanthropic sources to replace or augment existing advertising and subscription revenues. For example, the *Tampa Bay Times* is financed by The Poynter Institute for Media Studies, a nonprofit journalism education institution, and this independent financing supports a newsroom that continues to focus on investigative journalism despite its high production costs. Still other news outlets have looked to refine their content to capture a specific customer base built on niche content for targeted advertising, leading in some cases to content that more resembles punditry than news. Regardless of which strategy a firm adopts, all firms within the market are trying to cope with



significant reductions in advertising revenue and exploring options that will provide a comparable revenue stream to support news production.

Another aspect of the digital revolution affecting the news media industry is the explosion of social media platforms such as Twitter and Facebook. Instead of reading a morning newspaper or watching the evening network broadcast news, many Americans now connect to the news media via social media applications on mobile digital devices, such as smart phones and tablet computers. News media outlets have adapted to this change in behavior, developing formats for news that are complementary to mobile devices. Much of this news digital content does not meet the threshold for quality news, and instead simply adds to the volume of overall news that further conceals the quality news available within the market. The transition to digital delivery has also led to the phenomenon of scraping or aggregation.

Aggregation sites provide links to the news articles from other web sites, but not before sharing the headlines and lead sentences with readers. The aggregators provide a summary of the news article for readers, making it less likely a reader will need to click through to the original source on the content creator's web site. Under this system, the aggregator provides the news content to the consumer, gaining advertising revenue without the costs associated with generating the content. The original site that spent the time, effort, and expense to produce the content only generates advertising revenue if the consumer clicks through to its site. Additionally, news-aggregating applications enable users the ability to filter news topics by individual interest. Therefore, instead of watching the entire news broadcast or reading a newspaper cover-to-cover, users now have the ability to read short news summaries of what interests them most. One aggregator uses a patented algorithm to collect user preferences to scan hundreds of news sources in order to generate a customized news summary delivered to the user's mobile device. Aggregation of news content is one of the greatest threats to the existing news media model, undermining the profitability of traditional news providers and possibly reducing demand for quality news stories that will not fit on a mobile digital device.

Journalism through the Transition

Journalists recognize both the challenges and opportunities that the changes in the news media industry present. The end of double-digit profit margins and heavy reliance on legacy systems have decreased the ability of traditional journalists to shape the direction of reporting and the overall value of their craft. Traditional print news is typically a bundled, curated product devised to meet an array of readers' interests. The transition to digital consumption of news has changed reader preferences, with many now only viewing stories of individual interest and thus lessening the attractiveness of the conventional bundle. This change impacts the topics reported as well as the style of reporting, with a clear preference for shorter stories over the longer-form curated stories that were a key delivery mechanism for quality news. As news consumers continue to transition to digital and mobile digital device news delivery, newspapers will be forced to change both news content and delivery means if they are to survive.

As news media organizations navigate the transition from an advertising-based revenue model, there is a sense that the loss in revenue has also resulted in a reduction of curated news. Many news organizations have cut costs, and as a result, newsrooms across all mediums (but most notably those of newspapers) continue to shrink, with international bureaus often among the first capabilities cut. However, despite these cuts, the total amount of curated news remains relatively unchanged. Today, multiple news sources across all media platforms continue to provide curated news, now often tailored to specific audiences, and new sources for this quality news continue to



appear in the digital marketplace. Additionally, while some news outlets have closed foreign news bureaus to reduce costs, these organizations have found new ways to leverage strategic partnerships with international news organizations or to use social media from international sources near a breaking story to maintain the supply of international news content. While there is more "noise" that news consumers must sort through, there are also many more sources of quality news available.

Another concern with the decline of print news media revenue is the possible reduction in investigative journalism within the traditional news media. Investigative journalism involves rigorous, time consuming original reporting that examines waste, fraud, and abuse in government and corporate organizations, challenging the powerful in an adversarial manner. This type of reporting has historically relied on newspaper newsrooms for support. Investigative journalists serve as the nation's watchdog over government officials and public interests, and some experts believe a reduction in their ranks will actually encourage a rise in government corruption. For example, a 2009 Princeton University study found that the loss of a local newspaper resulted in a measurable decrease in voter turnout and an increase in political incumbency, both of which increase the potential for abuses by elected officials. Newspaper cutbacks, therefore, may decrease citizens' ability to hold public officials accountable. Therefore, if the market cannot sustain newspapers or find a suitable substitute to support sufficient investigative reporting, US government policy makers should consider options to preserve investigative journalism.

Despite the possible risks associated with the evolution of the news media industry because of the ongoing technological and social media revolution, there are also positive changes within the industry from a journalistic perspective. Leaders in news media indicate that the overall volume of investigative journalism continues to increase in scope, depth, and quality due to technological enhancements despite fewer numbers of personnel and limited investment in these types of stories. As an example, the ability to quickly access and analyze large amounts of documents and data has enabled investigative journalists to craft thoughtful, investigative stories in a fraction of the time required a few decades ago. Additionally, amateur journalists and the public itself now have a participatory role in modern journalism. Anyone with a smartphone or access to the Internet can publish stories for the world to see, and this previously unharnessed capability has provided new sources for news. The amalgamation of traditional journalism infused with the insights of citizen journalists has also resulted in collaborative products and new sources for news.

CHALLENGES

Polarization and Infotainment

The lapse in the "Fairness Doctrine" and the dynamic expansion of the cable news market in the 1990s influenced the rise of content called "news" that actually contains significant amounts of opinion and advocacy. In the competition for viewers and the advertising revenue viewers bring, news organizations realized they must differentiate themselves in order to achieve and sustain profitability. The Cable News Network (CNN) was the first to break the traditional broadcast network news paradigm with the introduction of the 24-hour news channel, and outlets such as MSNBC and Fox News later followed, with each new entrant trying to carve out a specific niche with viewers. The success of Fox News in providing content aimed at conservative viewers led pundits to coin the term "Foxification" to refer to the situation when news organizations appear to openly cater to an audience through the lens of a specific ideology (e.g., conservative or liberal),



abandoning objectivity if necessary in order to serve their audience. Today, many forms of news delivery (e.g., newsprint, radio, broadcast television, cable news, Internet) contain commentary presented as news, and some cable news outlets seem to rely on the presentation of issues and topics with a decidedly deliberate bias. Whether a news outlet's purpose is advocacy, agenda setting, entertainment, information delivery, satire, watchdog function, or something else, there is no required balance of controversial issues.

The Fox News strategy has been extremely profitable, which is rare among news organizations today, and its competition has followed suit with focused coverage and commentary. This trend is concerning from a policy maker standpoint as the ubiquity and popularity of commentary and punditry in news organizations may affect public discourse, both because the electorate may be misled by opinions misconstrued as facts and because the public seems to prefer opinions to facts as long as the opinions support their respective view of the world. Although a majority of Americans still receive their news by watching broadcast television news, the continued preference for punditry labeled as news, and the resulting echo-chamber it creates, may hamper informed discourse and mislead consumers looking for quality news and ultimately weaken American democratic processes.¹⁶

With the increase in news media options and the polarization of content, there has also been a blurring in the distinction between news and entertainment, with some critics suggesting that there is little distinction between the two, as exemplified by the "infotainment" phenomenon in shows such as The Daily Show with Jon Stewart. At first glance, that show's selective content, emphasis on humor, and blending of factual and fictional material does not appear remotely close to a news organization in the traditional sense. However, as the Project for Excellence in Journalism recognized, The Daily Show often aims for more than just comedy. Other studies found that The Daily Show's content focuses on politically significant issues and frames the policies and stances associated with those issues in a manner that, at times, makes it as substantive as "real" news. 17 Moreover, it utilizes satire and humor to perform a watchdog function on the hypocritical and absurd actions of public figures or the trivial focus and echo-chamber approach of the mainstream media. This satire and humor format has the added benefit of increasing young viewers' confidence in understanding those issues and creating a healthy sense of skepticism in those viewers of external organizations. 18 Furthermore, it serves as a gateway for otherwise apolitical young viewers to attend to the issues. ¹⁹ These positive effects led the Project for Excellence in Journalism to conclude in its study that, "... The Daily Show performs a function that is close to journalistic in nature—getting people to think critically about the public square."²⁰

Citizen Journalists

Anyone with the desire to post information online has the ability to create online commentary using free software. The range of credibility of so called "citizen journalists" varies widely, from opinion-based bloggers to professional journalists. The ability for anyone to blog has concerned some, but bloggers have often served as a watchdog for traditional news media. For example, more than a decade ago, bloggers published comments made by Senator Trent Lott at Senator Strom Thurmond's birthday celebration that were widely perceived to be racist. While the traditional media did not cover these comments, blogs did publish these remarks, and ultimately led the senator to step down as the Senate majority leader. Since then, bloggers continue to report on all manner of news, and are now both sources of information for traditional news outlets to create quality news stories and also journalists in their own right, reporting quality news and appearing alongside professional journalists at press briefings at the White House and the Pentagon. There



is also a trend for traditional print journalists to maintain a professional blog in addition to publishing their regular articles.

While the rise of citizen journalists has led to more coverage of topics associated with quality news, bloggers do not always demonstrate the professionalism and expertise consistent with journalists in the traditional news media. The Internet allows anyone to express thoughts and opinions through writing, blogging, videotaping, and photography, and this has led to all forms of material, much of which would not meet the standards of professional journalists. Even within the news media industry, there are limited mechanisms available to maintain common standards and no overall governing body of ethics to guide the creation of quality news. Furthermore, it is difficult to monitor the content of thousands of blogs every day, and almost impossible to monitor their accuracy. Therefore, each news outlet (and possibly each journalist) must rely on internal policies to manage standardization and discipline. Notably, both professional journalists and bloggers are accountable for libelous and defamatory posts, and the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) now requires full disclosure by bloggers who receive free merchandise or services that they endorse online.²³ The essential nature of quality news in support of public discourse and overall national security requires high standards for reporting, regardless of news outlet or medium. Citizen journalists will continue to play a role in providing quality news, but just as with professional journalists' reporting, consumers should examine citizen journalists' reporting in the context of agenda, accuracy, and transparency, and the government should act if this new reporting threatens citizens' overall access to quality news.

OUTLOOK

Some scholars argue the FTC has misidentified journalism as a public good. For news to be a public good, its products would have to non-rivalrous (where one consumer's use does not limit another's use) and non-excludable (where consumers can be excluded from accessing and using a product).²⁴ This is not the case for news journalism, which is non-rivalrous and excludable (a quasi-public good). News is more accurately described as a public or social benefit than a public good. Investigative journalism provides an important watchdog function for the American citizenry, but consumers have traditionally paid very little for it. In the past, subscription revenue generally only paid for printing and delivery, while publishers used advertising revenue to maintain newspaper newsrooms.²⁵ With news revenue declining, the market may not be able to sustain the needed quantities of investigative journalism. This has already led newspapers to reduce the numbers of journalists devoted to investigative stories despite the obvious good this indepth reporting brings to society.

Through an analysis of the news media industry, the resulting conclusion is that there is a market failure, and the nature of the industry leads to the assessment that the current market failure is due to a positive externality instead of a public good. In a positive externality, people who do not pay for the product still gain a benefit and there is under-production from deficient economic demand. There is a greater marginal social benefit for the public than the marginal private benefit directly represented by the revenue to the news media from advertising, subscriptions, and other fees. The means available for the government to address this positive externality are through subsidy, regulation, or for the government to take no action and allow the market to resolve the issue.



The positive externality within the market and recent changes within the news media industry brought on by the explosion of the Internet may pose a threat to the overall availability of quality news in the future. Aspiring news organizations no longer need to support expensive organizations to print newspapers—the only infrastructure an organization now needs is Internet access in order to provide online content. This change effectively reduced the demand for print newspapers and subsequently reduced the rate papers could charge for print advertising. In fact, overall industry print advertising revenue and employment is, "down 30 percent since 2000 and below 40,000 fulltime professional employees for the first time since 1978."²⁶ This chain reaction caught most news media executives by surprise, leaving them with little idea of where, when, or how to compete in the changed marketplace. Ownership clung to an outdated model of competition as newspaper revenue continued to decline despite modest increases in digital advertising volume and paywall induced digital subscriptions. This reduced revenue caused most traditional news outlets to reduce newsroom staff because the first response by most management teams was to cut costs in an attempt to limit losses. These reductions within newspaper newsrooms have reduced the volume, and possibly the quality, of reporting originating in traditional newsrooms. Additionally, large newspaper newsrooms have often been the source of the majority of curated news throughout the news media industry. Reductions of journalists in these newsrooms will have a ripple effect across radio, broadcast television, cable television, and Internet news. Furthermore, reduced revenue has also led newsrooms to pursue fewer investigative stories because these stories require large investments of time and talent.

However, just because there is a reduction in curated content produced by traditional newsrooms does not necessarily mean there is a reduction in the overall volume of curated information. The increase of digital news delivery has led to growth in amateur video content and increased transparency for both public and private institutions through near-constant observation by citizen journalists. Citizens now have the ability to report breaking news via Facebook, Twitter, and many other social media and online sites. While the majority of this content is uncurated news by traditional standards, it does provide rapid reporting that often becomes the foundation of professional journalists' more detailed stories. There has also been growth in non-traditional news outlets providing the investigative reporting and quality news that the nation requires. Nonprofit outlets such as ProPublica, the Franklin Center for Government and Public Integrity, and Stateline.org all provide watchdog reporting on government at all levels as well as substantive investigative reporting.

While the continued production of quality news by non-traditional news outlets is reassuring, there are also concerns with the delivery of quality news to all Americans. As traditional news media outlets shift resources from more expensive investigative journalism to less expensive reporting focused on rapid publication of news without curation, the US government must ensure that that quantity of quality news is sufficient to provide all Americans multiple options for consumption. This is especially true as more news content moves to the Internet, relying on a digital connection and possibly a digital device to access it. For some Americans, this access might be a single newspaper and a local radio station, but multiple options for quality news are essential to provide Americans unbiased oversight of government and the information needed to participate in the democratic process. If the loss of some traditional news outlets (i.e., newspapers) threatens this access to quality news, there is a risk that some Americans could become alienated from the governing process and government could become corrupt.

GOVERNMENT GOALS AND ROLE



The US government has historically used public funding for nonprofit organizations to augment the commercial news media in the creation and distribution of quality news. National Public Radio (NPR) and the Public Broadcast Service (PBS) are the two most influential news organizations receiving US government funding. NPR provides funding for radio programming and station operations across the country, and in many rural areas of the United States, this public radio broadcast may be one of the few sources of news. Moreover, NPR operates in a cooperative manner with the local stations, paying almost all operating costs for smaller market stations while charging stations in large markets higher fees for content. In a complementary manner, PBS provides educational programming to the American people through a network of local television stations supported by private donations and limited government funding. Both NPR and PBS provide access to quality news coverage, offering an alternative to the profit-based partisan reporting of many cable news organizations. Nonprofit organizations are also demonstrating a potential capability to fill the gap in the volume of investigative journalism left by funding reductions within commercial news outlets. However, not all within the industry see government funding for news as appropriate. While both NPR and PBS have shown that public philanthropic support could support their existing operations, the minimal government support they do receive provides a link between the government and the news media that helps maintain the idea of quality news as an essential component of public discourse.

In addition to the existing funding for NPR and PBS, the US government could explore other methods to provide quality news to all Americans. Because the news media suffers from a positive externality, both additional subsidies and new regulations would be applicable solutions to compensate for the market imbalance. Subsidies could be applied to the content aspect of the news, focusing on investigative journalism and the production of quality news, or the distribution aspect, ensuring quality news is delivered to all Americans via multiple sources and mediums, especially where broadcast and other communications infrastructure is not available due to cost, such as in rural and economically distressed communities. This type of intervention would be most appropriate if the government assesses the creation and distribution of quality news is being "drowned out" by the volume of other news or if the failure of traditional news media to compete in the digital age has created a gap in access to quality news. Alternatively, if the government believes that quality news is no longer profitable due to changes in technology that place traditional news outlets at a competitive disadvantage, regulation might be a better solution. One change could include modifications to intellectual property rules forcing news aggregators, scrapers, and search engines to pay for the news content they get from those who actually produce the news. Another change could address content within existing news broadcasts, requiring better identification of opinion content or mandating greater "fairness" standards that require plurality in opinions presented regardless of market demand for certain views. In either case (i.e., subsidy or regulation), direct intervention by the government within the industry could weaken the perceived independence of the press or reduce its ability to serve as a watchdog for the citizenry.²⁷

Policy Recommendations

After examination of the industry, the News Media Industry Study seminar considered numerous policy options to address the existing positive externality within the market as well as other trends that could threaten future access to quality news. These options included tax exemptions or subsidies for specific news delivery methods, changes to the Internal Revenue Code 501(c)(3) procedures for nonprofit status of news outlets, new regulations to prevent aggregation of news from traditional news media outlets, and direct government provision of mobile digital



devices to allow citizens access to digital news and social media. However, based on the current US budget constraints and the desire to minimize government intervention in the news media market, the seminar dismissed these policy changes as unsupportable and unnecessary. Instead, the seminar recommends the following policy actions to hedge against future reductions in accessibility to quality news for all Americans.

- 1. Congress should update the "Fair Use" doctrine to reflect accurately the modern digital use of the news. The "Fair Use" doctrine codified in the "Copyright Act of 1976," 17 U.S.C. §107, allows for the use of copyrighted materials for a variety of purposes, to include news reporting. Because "Fair Use" has permitted the use of headlines and leads by news aggregators, it has allowed the aggregators to earn a significant amount of advertising revenue without compensating the originating journalists (or their organizations) for the work. This revenue transfer away from the originating journalist could eventually result in fewer quality news stories, as journalists and their organizations refuse to invest the time and effort required to produce them. Additionally, the news stories produced by aggregation do not usually meet the standards of quality news and instead add to the growing volume of total news that obscures quality news. Therefore, the Congress should update 17 U.S.C. based on the lessons learned from the music and movie industries' transition to digital content to better protect journalist's original content from aggregation without compensation.
- 2. Government should increase transparency by better use of digital media. Government information policies at the federal, state, and local levels should meet defined quality standards that mandate clear, timely, factual, and accurate reporting of all public policy issues including budgetary and legislative matters.²⁹ Government communications staff should develop and post relevant information on their web sites that go beyond the minimum Freedom of Information Act requirements, and instead should include regulatory and policy information as well as the digitization of all government-held public records. Government should also use social media tools to better facilitate two-way communications between government and the citizenry. These changes to public information disclosure policy will facilitate access and analysis of this information by investigative journalists, which will better support the news media's role as a public watchdog and its efforts to produce quality news despite reduced revenue.
- 3. Congress and the President should authorize subsidies for broadband in rural areas. With a greater number of news providers adding online content or switching entirely to digital formats, the Internet is increasingly essential to access quality news. Broadband capability in rural areas continues to be limited, with many households having insufficient capability to use the Internet for news consumption.³⁰ The closure of local print newspapers in many rural areas has further reduced the already limited options for news, making broadband capability vital to maintaining access to quality news in these areas. Previous Congresses have introduced legislation to provide broadband access in rural areas and the Obama administration has publically supported these initiatives; however, no legislation has yet become law.³¹ It is imperative that the legislative and executive branches work together to enact these subsidies to provide broadband access for all Americans to facilitate the continued delivery of quality news.

ESSAYS ON MAJOR ISSUES



Over the course of five months, the seminar studied the various issues associated with the news media industry. Through seminar discussions, meetings with industry leaders, site visits, and secondary research, seminar members identified numerous issues involving technology, changes in revenue streams, and viewing trends in broadcast media affecting the viability of the news media industry. CAPT Joseph Grealish examined the impact of rapid technological improvements and changing consumer habits involving print media, and the resulting opportunities for strong news publications. Mr. Jon Carter focused on the impact of news aggregators that "scrape" news articles from multiple sources before repackaging them, thus affecting revenue sources associated for the original publisher. Other seminar essays focused specifically on trends in broadcast media. COL James Chapple researched the role of entertainment news programs like *The Daily Show with John* Stewart, and how satirical commentary shapes the perception of world events among younger demographics, while Mr. Brian Hosler explored how the "Foxification" of broadcast news reflects viewer preferences and its impact on elections. Three seminar members examined different policy options associated with the curation and dissemination of quality news. Mr. John Frame researched the role of government subsidizes for the news media, while Lt Col Jonathan Bland looked at policy options to encourage investigative journalism in an era of decreasing resources. Lt Col Michael Gimbrone reviewed the applicability of the Fairness Doctrine, and determined the status quo of no Fairness Doctrine enforcement appeared to be working in an environment where market forces, not government regulations, determine coverage. These essays explore some of the opportunities and challenges in today's news media industry.

DEATH OF THE NEWSPAPERS, OR THEIR GREATEST OPPORTUNITY? CAPT Joseph Grealish, US Navy

The newspaper industry is going through a period of incredible transformation and destruction, driven by rapid technological improvements and changing consumer habits, providing a tremendous opportunity. Strong newspaper brands will enjoy a "flight to quality" that will strengthen their market position. Many brands will thrive in the coming years, maintaining, and perhaps increasing, their dominant position in the daily conversations of America's informed citizenry. While the delivery mechanism will adapt to societal changes, the underlying journalism will remain. For most American news consumers, more information is available, on more devices and for less cost, than ever before, a triumph for the industry.

Newspapers have been an important part of American civic life since the founding of the republic. The number of newspapers in the American Colonies grew slowly through the revolutionary period, but skyrocketed in the decades following independence.³² The pace of newspaper creation grew through the early nineteenth century, outpacing population growth over the same period.³³ Before 1830, high printing costs were somewhat offset by a subsidy, usually from a workers' union or a political party, necessarily swaying editorial content.³⁴ Improved printing technology from 1830 led to an economic model of selling news as cheaply as practicable (to increase circulation) and offsetting that lost revenue by advertising.³⁵ This new focus on increasing circulation also led to more focus on reporting hard news and journalistic quality.³⁶ The twentieth century saw the emergence of the newspaper industry familiar to readers today.³⁷ The focus on serious reporting helped carry the papers through the Great Depression and set the journalistic framework that most of today's readers are familiar.³⁸ The increasing competition



among newspapers in the early twentieth century resulted in many closures and with ownership concentrating within fewer firms.³⁹

Newspapers remain critical to providing "news of verification," providing information and/or accountability. 40 Newspapers are the primary source of core journalism, producing over 80 percent of the "accountability journalism" and "news of verification" product delivered by paper, television, radio, and Internet. 41 Consumers have typically avoided paying for core news and softer news and sensational content subsidizes the more valuable national security news.⁴² The technological changes occurring in the past decade introduce new competition for readers' time and completely upend the newspaper industry's dynamic. Although some point to the Internet as the disruptive technology, it bears remembering that the industry's best years occurred during the Internet's heyday. It is the new mobile devices, tablets, and smartphones, combined with social media applications, which are driving newspapers to the brink of failure. 43 Fortunately for the industry, mobile news consumers are proving willing to pay for their news. Advertising rates on mobile devices, while very low, could increase as younger users, who are more likely to click on tablet advertisements, increase in number. 44 Recent studies show that tablet users are more likely to sign up for digital subscriptions, and could develop into a sustainable revenue source.⁴⁵ Advertisers are following consumers to the Internet and mobile devices; however, online revenue is one-sixteenth the amount for equivalent reach⁴⁶ and most expect the advertising revenue from mobile devices to be far smaller.⁴⁷

The current collapse in newspaper revenue follows an unusual period of high profitability, beginning in the 1970s. As recently as 1994, the American Journalism Review explained that newspaper profits were high due to short supply chains, and that the nature of the newspaper business would likely ensure high profits for a very long period. Newspaper advertising revenue did not reach its peak until 2000, at \$48.7 billion, until falling precipitously after 2006, tallying just \$20.7 billion by 2011. Since 80 percent of a newspaper's revenues typically come from advertising, this drop is driving papers to paywalls, finally leading consumers to pay for their news. Subscriptions vice advertising will increasingly drive profitability in the near term.

The received wisdom is that newspaper newsrooms are in decline. Certainly, the number of journalists working at newspapers is at the lowest point since 1978.⁵² However, each of these professionals is far more productive than their 1970s counterpart, and produces far more and across multiple platforms. From a media consumer perspective, access to information has never been better.⁵³ In a number of interviews, respondents indicated that they felt the best journalistic work was being done today.⁵⁴ Technology is simply allowing fewer reporters the ability to access and research topics on both a broader and deeper level than at any other time. The newspaper industry has weathered change before. This current period of change, a transformational one that will cause many firms to close, will leave the industry in a leaner and healthier condition, keeping the American citizenry well informed on the news of the day.

SCRAPING THE NEWS, INFECTING DEMOCRACY Mr. Jonathan Carter, Federal Aviation Administration

Although slow to react to the Internet age, newspapers now have their "electronic feet under them," and are gradually working towards a profitable business model. To achieve and sustain this health, news providers need protection from entities that misappropriate their work and siphon away their revenue. In Internet business terms, newspapers need protection from aggregators that "scrape" the news. Our democratic government, dependent on a steady diet of information and



enlightenment that the news organizations offer, should provide this protection. News aggregators are web sites that provide access to stories from a variety of different news content providers. Most provide a link to the original news site after providing a headline and summary. At first glance, they appear to be a good way to do one-stop shopping for news. Not so, says Bill Keller, writer and former editor of the *New York Times*. "Too often it amounts to taking words written by other people, packaging them on your own web site and harvesting revenue that might otherwise be directed to the originators of the material. In Somalia, this would be called piracy. In the mediasphere, it is a respected business model."⁵⁵

Huffington Post is one of the more famous (or infamous) aggregators, but even a traditional Internet platform such as Google performs the same function through their news pages and search engine. Google News provides headlines linking to the original newspaper web site, but also shares the original "lede"—an article's lead-in sentence that, combined with the headline, can summarize the story. This is where the actual news producers cry foul. Able to read a summary of the story, users are less likely to click through to the article on the originator's web site. Under this system, Google gets to sell advertising against someone else's headlines and ledes, while the originating news organization that spend the effort and money to produce a story only get a page view (and ad revenue) if a user actually clicks through to their web site. The originating newspapers and news wires believe this is a parasitic relationship.

Many aggregators argue that they offer a symbiotic relationship with the original content providers. People who go to Google or the Huffington Post every day for a quick synopsis of the news will see summaries of stories from various newspapers and wire services. If they are still interested in the story, they can follow the link to the original news source. It is a win-win according to the aggregators-scrapers. However, is it parasitic or symbiotic? According to a recent court decision, it may depend on the "click-through rate."

On March 21, 2013, a US District Court handed a victory to the news originators. The court found that a news-aggregating subscription service, Meltwater News, infringed on Associated Press (AP) content. Meltwater is a digital press clipping service that searches the Internet for key words in news articles and then provides the headlines and keyword portions of those articles to its paid subscribers. When AP asked to be paid for the use/sale of its content, Meltwater refused. Meltwater claimed that it used snippets of AP's articles under the "Fair Use" exception of copyright law, i.e., Meltwater only used excerpts and did not harm AP's ability to earn revenue. Like other aggregators, Meltwater claimed that its subscribers could click through to the AP web site for the full article. However, the evidence showed that Meltwater subscribers clicked through to the AP site only 0.08 percent of the time. In her decision, Judge Denise Cote said, "Instead of driving subscribers to third-party web sites, Meltwater News acts as a substitute for news sites operated or licensed by AP." ST

If it stands, the AP vs. Meltwater decision will be an important step towards allowing those who produce news content to continue to earn a living doing it. Courts must continue to recognize that today's real-time digital news business model is dependent on page views, and even small excerpt strips revenue from the original content producer. The "Fair Use" exception codified in the Copyright Act of 1976 never envisioned this. A new digital-age copyright law should specify that, though factual information may not be copyrightable, the manner in which it is reported is protected and even small excerpts may unfairly degrade the value of the news products being excerpted.

The US government must make the continuance of independent news production a priority (just as non-democratic governments make suppressing the news a priority). As Judge Cote said



in her decision, "Permitting Meltwater to take the fruit of AP's labor for its own profit, without compensating AP, injures AP's ability to perform this essential function of democracy." Protecting news production is also a case of protecting democracy.

MORE THAN JUST FOR LAUGHS: THE ROLE AND IMPACT OF THE DAILY SHOW COL James Chapple, US Army

The Daily Show with Jon Stewart (hereafter referred to as The Daily Show) has grown to become one of the most popular late night talk shows on television, especially within the demographic of 18-49-year-old viewers. Even with its self-proclamation to be nothing more than a "fake" news comedy show, the show's coverage of significant political issues suggests it is something more than typical late night entertainment. The Daily Show, in fact, is the best example of how the difference between "real" news and entertainment is smaller than ever and may not even exist any longer. The blurring of this distinction makes adherence to certain standards for certain entertainment shows increasingly important.

The Daily Show does not attempt to curate or report on all the news events of the day, but generally follows the same focus topics as the mainstream press with a more selective emphasis on satirizing Washington politics and how the mainstream press covers the news. While the emphasis is clearly on humor, the show's framing of the policy debate and stances surrounding the issues is often comparable in quality to the mainstream media or "real" news. 60 This quality coverage along with the show's satire of contradictory or absurd actions by public figures and trivial or echo chamber coverage by the mainstream media results in *The Daily Show* performing the agenda setting and accountability functions typically associated with "real" news. These characteristics led the Project for Excellence in Journalism to conclude in its study of *The Daily Show* that the program often aims for more than just comedy and it "...performs a function that is close to journalistic in nature–getting people to think critically about the public square." 61

The style of comedy with which *The Daily Show* performs this function has a particular effect on its most loyal demographic, young viewers. The show's sarcasm and satire lower young viewers' external efficacy, which is their faith and trust in the responsiveness of governmental authorities and institutions to citizen demands. The sarcasm and satire simultaneously increase young viewers' internal efficacy or confidence in their own ability to understand politics because the show portrays "...the complexity of politics as a function of the absurdity and incompetence of political elites," rather than a lack of the young viewers' understanding. Finally, the show's comedy and irreverent approach to the news serve as a gateway to attract otherwise apolitical young viewers and increase their attentiveness to political issues. These effects further reinforce *The Daily Show*'s watchdog and agenda setting functions of creating a healthy skepticism in external institutions and getting viewers, particularly young ones, to attend to and think critically about public issues.

Performing roles traditionally associated with the "real" news carries with it a responsibility to follow standards that are greater than a typical comedy show. Critics have suggested pluralism, verisimilitude, and transparency as potential criteria. ⁶⁶ *The Daily Show* has consistently relied on its description as a comedy show to resist attempts at holding it to any standards. Even with this resistance, the show already frames issues well and has earned a reputation for factual reporting. ⁶⁷ The primary concern, given its limited view of itself as a comedy show and resistance to standards, is the show's lack of transparency. It should provide some insight into how guests, stories, and



issues are chosen, the extent of fact checking, and the degree to which values other than humor enter into the equation. ⁶⁸ *The Daily Show* would then be operating by the requisite journalistic standards for an organization with its role and impact within an industry where the difference between "real" news and entertainment continues to fade away.

THE FOXIFICATION OF THE NEWS MEDIA: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE POLARIZATION OF THE US ELECTORATE

Mr. Brian Hosler, Dept of the Navy

In an era when the news is often labeled as "infotainment," many consumers of news yearn for a simpler time—what many consider the "golden age" of broadcast television news. Recently, there has been much discourse from consumers of news over the "Foxification" of the news media. The "Foxification" of the news refers to the phenomenon whereby news organizations appear to openly cater to an audience through the lens of a specific ideology, i.e., conservative, liberal, or otherwise, abandoning objectivity if necessary in order to cater to that audience. The term "Foxification" comes from Fox News, which many consider the most blatant example of a news organization aligning itself with a particular ideology.

The fear of many news consumers is that this phenomenon lowers the "quality" of news. If one subscribes to the theory that Foxification politicizes the news, then there is a legitimate concern over a polarized electorate. If this polarized electorate subsequently votes accordingly, the nation will be stuck in a never-ending cycle of gridlock. Moreover, if that is true, this has potential national security consequences.

The Foxification of the news is largely a result of market forces. In the competition for viewers and the advertising revenue that they bring with them, news organizations have realized that they need to differentiate themselves in order to achieve and sustain profitability. It is common for Americans to believe that the news media should be objective in its reporting. However, the objectivity associated with the "golden age" of broadcast television news may ultimately be the exception rather than the rule. Objectivity in the media is a relatively recent phenomenon, historically speaking. In fact, "America's Founding Fathers nurtured a vibrant, fiercely partisan press with no licensing of newspapers or policing of content." To understand how objectivity came to be so sacrosanct, one needs only to follow the money. "During the 19th century newspapers gradually adopted a more objective stance. By appealing to a wider audience, they were able to increase their circulation and hence their advertising revenue." What followed was a more detached style of writing and reporting, so as not to isolate audiences. The invention of television opened up a completely new platform for reaching mass audiences. The same "grand bargain" that newspapers made with advertisers in the early 20th century were struck with television broadcasters years later. The same "grand bargain" that newspapers made with advertisers in the early 20th century were struck with

However, there was very little differentiation between the networks and their evening news broadcasts. Each night the content was usually the same across the three networks, to include what led the broadcast on each and what the major stories of the day were. Each network reported the news as objectively and as detached as possible. Despite the importance of the evening news broadcasts to the public, the news was never a major source of income for any of the networks. The news was mostly supported as a part of the networks' brands, and was largely subsidized by other revenue streams from entertainment programming. Fox News decided to change the game and differentiate themselves from both the network newscasts and their main cable competitors.



They were able to do this by carving out a niche for reporting stories that they said the other news networks were not reporting.

The greatest voter turnout for a Presidential election in the United States since the television age began in 1960 was 64.8 percent of the voting age population—in 1960.⁷² For the first 20 years of television news, voter turnout steadily declined even though television news was seen as objective at the time. In races for the US House of Representatives, the trends are similar. A relatively low percentage of the eligible population regularly votes. This calls into question whether a polarizing news media creates a problem or exacerbates an existing one.

Many other factors contribute to the country's ideological differences. Religious beliefs guide many voters' ideologies and where they stand on social issues. An evening newscast is unlikely to sway someone whose ideology is deeply rooted. Single-issue voters tend to be passionate about their issues and are not easily swayed. Furthermore, decades of gerrymandering have left many Congressional incumbents running virtually unopposed, which helps to exacerbate Congressional gridlock.

The evidence would suggest that the Foxification of the news is a symptom of the polarization of the electorate rather than the cause. At worst, it exacerbates a problem whose root causes run much deeper than the nightly news broadcasts. To suggest that the cure for the polarization within the country is a completely objective media is wishful thinking.

SUBSIDIZING THE NEWS MEDIA

Mr. John Frame, Dept of the Army

There is no shortage of information and news when you look across the expanding set of sources and media. International, national, and local news both historic and current is available at an unprecedented level. If this is the case, then what is the problem? Two issues should concern the US government, accessibility and quality of content for the news available to citizens. Given the situation today, do our current subsidies give us the outcome we are trying to achieve?

Web users now have wide access to media outlets with information and varied opinions from around the world.⁷³ This rich environment offers a potential counter-balance to the reduction of United States news bureau reporting. However, the way the web operates provides a number of new challenges that prevent it from fulfilling all our requirements for news.

First, there are still news production costs to finance. Traditionally, these costs were borne through advertising, and to a lesser extent subscriptions. This revenue model does not work on the web, which is making it difficult for traditional media simply to shift to the Internet as a platform. *The New York Times* is leading a shift to a paywall in an attempt create a revenue model based increasingly on subscriptions. However, this effort will fail if the Huffington Post and other web news providers are allowed to continue to summarize subscription content and provide it free of charge. Second, web access is costly and not all citizens can afford it. Ready and routine access to news on the web requires a costly home connection to the Internet or a mobile data program, which many citizens find difficult to afford. These citizens are most likely to have access to broadcast television in their homes and radios in their automobiles.

Radio and television provide an accessible means of acquiring news for most citizens. However, both use a traditional revenue model of advertising and depend on the ability to attract listeners and viewers. Consequently, they focus on the news that affects people's lives or that has a compelling appeal. Major stories on politics and foreign relations will be covered by commercial



broadcasts and provide orientation, while outlets such as NPR and PBS provide the opportunity for citizens to delve deeper if desired.

What we are facing then is a transition in news that will take some time to complete, during which citizens will need news on a broad set of platforms including traditional media.⁷⁴ Web-based news accessible via broadband and mobile appears to be the next common platform for citizens to access news. In view of this, recommended policy actions should assist the industry in developing an Internet-based market while ensuring news is accessible and of such a quality that citizens are well informed.

Producing quality news is costly and must lead to a return on investment, either directly or indirectly. Providing copyright protection to intellectual property published exclusively by a reporter or resulting from an investigative journalist's work would increase the opportunity for revenue and differentiation of a news source. Sources like NPR and PBS are meeting objectives in providing news to consumers and are well positioned to continue that task during the lengthy transition from print media and towards the Internet. Continuing current subsidies is a smart policy that allows market forces the time to organize a healthy web- and mobile-based news market. Reductions would likely leave remote areas of the nation without radio coverage. Reductions would likely also degrade PBS news production quality.

The cost of broadband access is a barrier for citizens to access Internet news. A tax credit for lower income families would facilitate the transition to the Internet and support the industry. The transition from print is in progress. Reinstating reduced postal fees and returning to print publication of legal notices will probably not halt or reverse the industry trend.

News media is rapidly moving to take advantage of new technology and meet consumer needs. The web provides a rich environment with much broader content than traditional media ever could. Users can reach out for and tailor the news they want. The market is changing dramatically; its dependable and lucrative advertising model is no longer viable to support the expenses of news reporting and curation. Competition will eventually find a new revenue model that meets the demand and establish a variety of choices in curation. The US government can best facilitate a successful transition through a relatively limited set of policy actions and with current subsidies.

POLICY OPTIONS TO SUPPORT INVESTIGATIVE JOURNALISM Lt Col Jonathan Bland, US Air Force

Newspapers traditionally drove the daily news agenda and created the bulk of its critical, investigative content, but they are struggling to survive in the modern marketplace. Many have already shut down, and if the rest cannot find sustainable business models to support their newsrooms, the news industry may lose its historic engine for investigative reporting and the critical watchdog function it provides. Because the market is currently struggling to solve this problem, government policy makers should consider their viable options to help.

Since the 18th century, newspapers excelled at reaching large audiences to cover important issues and encourage public debate.⁷⁶ In order to produce their content, newspapers grew large newsrooms and invested more in news generation than any other medium even after the advent of broadcast and internet competition.⁷⁷ These newsrooms dominated the expensive, time-consuming craft of investigative journalism, and newspapers shouldered this load because they either could afford it or were owned by families wealthy enough to support it on principle.⁷⁸ Today, however, demographic and advertising shifts toward Internet and mobile news sources are devastating



newspaper revenues and threatening the survival of both the newspapers themselves and the investigative journalism they support. Print circulation is at its lowest level since 1970,⁷⁹ and overall advertising revenues fell over 50 percent since 2006 despite growth in online advertising.⁸⁰ Since 1990, over 200 newspapers ceased circulation, and those that remain are scrambling to find viable business models.⁸¹ In an effort to cut costs, many newspapers reduced newsroom staffs⁸² as well as one of their most expensive activities: investigative reporting.⁸³

The threat to newspapers, therefore, constitutes a threat to investigative journalism. Policy makers should consider options to intervene because watchdog reporting underpins a healthy democracy, and some experts believe the recent newspaper staff cuts will actually encourage a rise in government corruption. A 2009 Princeton University study, for example, found that the loss of a local newspaper resulted in a measurable decrease in voter turnout and an increase in political incumbency, both of which increase the potential for abuses by elected officials. To act appropriately, however, one must understand the market failure. Investigative journalism provides an important function for American society, but consumers have traditionally paid very little for it. Subscription fees generally only covered printing and delivery, while advertising revenues sustained newspaper newsrooms. With these revenues in free-fall, the current market cannot sustain investigative journalism, and newspapers are under-producing it despite the obvious good it brings to society. In economic terms, this is a positive externality, and regulators could therefore support investigative journalism through subsidies, regulations, or by doing nothing and trusting the market to find an adequate solution.

In this case, policy makers should remain wary of acting too boldly. Newspapers are searching for new business models to survive, including paywalls and supply chain efficiencies, and investigative journalists are finding sustainable bases of operation and harnessing the Internet environment to collaborate and perpetuate their craft. In addition, universities and nonprofit organizations are increasingly utilizing their noncommercial advantages to support quality investigative reporting. Even if newspapers cannot survive, investigative journalism likely will survive because investigative reporters "got into it because they think it's important. They can't not do it." Brant Houston, a founder of Investigative Reporters and Editors, Inc., believes that individuals will find ways to collaborate in order to unearth and report on critical, investigative stories because, "History promises that a market economy has the capacity to renew itself from the grassroots."

There are positive steps government regulators could take, however, to support investigative journalism in this time of transition. They should not subsidize investigative reporting directly due to concerns over conflict of interest, but should enact policies that make investigative journalism easier or less expensive. Federal, state, and local governments should improve transparency by requiring themselves to publish their information, data, proceedings, and policies on the Internet in formats easy to find and analyze. As an expert at the Poynter Institute recently stated, "Open records are the foundation of democracy," and requiring these records to reside on the Internet would drastically improve the speed and cost of researching them for investigative journalists. Second, the government should require nonprofit organizations engaged in investigative journalism to publicize their donors and financial statements in order to highlight any biases or potential conflicts of interest. For-profit news organizations must currently do this, and requiring it of nonprofits would ensure the proper scrutiny of all watchdogs. Finally, policy makers should work with the news industry to find a better solution to the "Fair Use" law that allows news aggregators to profit freely from the newsroom investment of others. Some free access is beneficial



to encourage collaboration, but the current system favors the interests of those who profit from others' work and investment.⁹⁴

The newspaper industry is in financial trouble, but even if newspapers cannot afford to fund investigative journalism using new business models, it is likely the craft will survive. Policy makers should resist the urge to intervene on behalf of newspapers and should instead allow the industry to transform itself and support investigative journalism through policies that improve the efficiency and cost effectiveness of those who conduct it.

ANALYSIS OF BROADCAST NEWS MEDIA: IS THERE A PLACE FOR FAIRNESS? Lt Col Michael Gimbrone, US Air Force

In the United States, evolution of the news media industry has included the application and modification of a variety of guidelines, laws, and regulations intended to impose various standards and controls. One such guideline involves the so-called "Fairness Doctrine," which for many decades imposed a standard that primarily impacted news broadcast via radio and television stations. The Fairness Doctrine was intended, in part, to stand watch over the broadcast news media industry by requiring the provision of equal opportunity for opposing points of view. Sustained by the limitations on frequency availability in the early days of radio, the Fairness Doctrine was the result of Federal Communications Commission (FCC) application of its authority to issue or deny issuance of licenses for stations involved in the broadcasting of radio—and later television—programs. However, the death knell for the Fairness Doctrine began ringing in 1984 when the Supreme Court issued a decision that implied the doctrine might be, "reducing rather than enhancing speech." In 1985, the FCC came to the same conclusion, and in 1987 the FCC stopped enforcing the Fairness Doctrine altogether.

Following cessation of enforcement of the Fairness Doctrine, the broadcast (and cable) network radio and television news industry underwent a sea change, resulting in what has been described as biased, opinionated, and polarized news. Not surprisingly, the current state of broadcast news has been the subject of much debate. One side of the debate argues that all broadcast news should be delivered in a balanced, unbiased, and impartial manner, similar to the standard imposed under the Fairness Doctrine. The opposing view is that news should be unencumbered by government interference and that normal free market forces should be allowed to play out in the news media industry.

Before the demise of the Fairness Doctrine, there were at least three significant factors of relevance in the analysis of fairness in broadcasting. The first factor involves the First Amendment to the US Constitution. Freedom of expression in speech and in the press was a cornerstone of America's birth as an independent nation, and it was often carried as the main weapon in the sheath of opponents fighting against the Fairness Doctrine. The second factor involves the progress of the cable broadcast industry. For many decades, the US government—primarily through the FCC—relied heavily on the frequency limitation as justification for imposing fairness and equal access in the issuances of licenses to radio and television stations. However, beginning in the late 1970s, the growth of cable broadcasting quickly cut that justification to shreds. The result was that, "Without scarcity, or with many other voices in the marketplace of ideas, there were perhaps fewer compelling reasons to keep the fairness doctrine." The third factor was the arrival of CNN, which debuted in 1980. By the time enforcement of the Fairness Doctrine became outdated, CNN had successfully either found or made a niche in the news market for 24-hour-a-day broadcasting.



In a world of First Amendment protections, cable broadcasting availability, and CNN model of news delivery, the death of the Fairness Doctrine breathed life into broadcasting that centered around or at least touched upon content that was skewed toward a particularly biased, opinionated, or polarized viewpoint. In the television news media industry, the past twenty-five years have seen the rise of outlets such as *The Colbert Report*, *The Daily Show*, Fox News, MSNBC, and many similar networks or programs that almost unabashedly seem to rely on presentation of issues and topics with a decidedly deliberate viewpoint. Analysis of broadcast news content also reveals numerous salient issues of debate, to include the previously mentioned First Amendment protections, the accuracy, agenda setting, and accountability roles related to the broadcast news media industry, and the role of free market forces when it comes to government involvement in the broadcast news media industry.

Based on a critical assessment, analysis, and review of this subject, the conclusion is that cessation of enforcement of the Fairness Doctrine was an appropriate action and there is no legitimate reason for the government to interfere in the free market forces of the broadcast news media industry through the reenactment of a Fairness Doctrine-like regulation. Because simply put, when it comes to the broadcast news media industry, "Allowing the "invisible hand" of market forces to operate in the marketplace of ideas accommodates all viewpoints with enough proponents to warrant attention, and achieves the goals of the First Amendment without intrusive governmental intervention." 98

CONCLUSION

Recent changes in the news media industry are dramatic, but not necessarily dire for the industry as a whole or for American's access to quality news. The positive externality within the market that led news organizations to use advertising revenue to subsidize the costs associated with the production and delivery of quality news continues, but with the collapse in revenue caused by the introduction of digital advertising, news outlets have been forced to find new revenue models to subsidize news production and delivery. Despite the revenue losses in traditional news media outlets, the overall volume of quality news remains relatively unchanged as new journalists and news organizations continue to provide the accurate, pluralistic, comprehensive, and contextually framed curated news that once originated almost exclusively in newspaper newsrooms. However, the overall volume of news is increasing as the digital medium allows everyone to become a citizen journalist, and this volume of news threatens to "drown out" the quality news needed to enable public discourse. Therefore, the US government should take limited policy action to maintain an environment that supports a news media industry of multiple independent producers providing quality news at the local, state, and national level within a policy and regulatory environment that fosters competition consistent with the First Amendment.

ENDNOTES



¹ News Media Industry Study interview (Social Media professional). Discussions with the author, March 2013.

- ² Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Network News: A Year of Challenge and Change at NBC," *The State of the News Media 2013*, (March 18, 2013), http://stateofthemedia.org/2013/network-news-a-year-of-change-and-challenge-at-nbc/ (accessed on April 7, 2013).
- ³ Suzanne M. Kirchhoff, *The U.S. Newspaper Industry in Transition*, Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, Washington, DC, January 11 2011, 1.
 - ⁴ Ibid.
- ⁵ News Media Industry Study interview (Newspaper journalist and editor). Discussions with the author, January 2013.
 - ⁶ http://summly.com/index.html#
- ⁷ C. W. Anderson, "C. W. Anderson: How journalists' self-concepts hindered their adaptation to a digital world," Excerpt from *Rebuilding the news: metropolitan journalism in the digital age*, 2013. http://www.niemanlab.org/2013/01/c-w-anderson-how-journalists-self-concepts-hindered-their-adaptation-to-adigital-world/ (accessed on May 13, 2013).
- ⁸ Jay Rosen, "Some shifts in power visible in journalism today," *Jay Rosen's Press Think, Ghost of Democracy in the Media Machine*, http://pressthink.org/2013/02/some-shifts-in-power-visible-in-journalism-today/ (accessed on April 19, 2013).
- ⁹ Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Newspapers: By the Numbers," *The State of the News Media 2013*, (March 18, 2013), http://stateofthemedia.org/2013/newspapers-stabilizing-but-still-threatened/newspapers-by-the-numbers/ (accessed on April 7, 2013).
 - ¹⁰ Brant Houston, "The Future of Investigative Journalism," *Daedalus*. (Spring, 2010), 51.
- ¹¹ Laura Frank, "The Withering Watchdog," http://www.pbs.org/wnet/expose/2009/06/the-withering-watchdog.html (accessed on February 26, 2013).
 - ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ News Media Industry Study interview (Non-profit news organization executive). Discussions with the author, April 10, 2013.
 - ¹⁴ Anderson.
- ¹⁵ Project for Excellence in Journalism, *The State of the News Media 2013*, (March 18, 2013), http://stateofthemedia.org/2013/ (accessed on April 7, 2013).
- ¹⁶ "In Changing News Landscape, Even Television is Vulnerable," *Pew Center for the People and the Press*, September 27, 2012, http://www.people-press.org/2012/09/27/in-changing-news-landscape-even-television-is-vulnerable/ (accessed on May 4, 2013).
- ¹⁷ Mark K. McBeth and Randy S. Clemons, "Is Fake News the Real News? The Significance of Stewart and Colbert for Democratic Discourse, Politics, and Policy," *Stewart/Colbert Effect: Essays on the Real Impacts of Fake News*, (2011): 96.
- http://site.ebrary.com.ezproxy6.ndu.edu/lib/nationaldefense/docDetail.action?docID=10470337 (accessed on May 4, 2013).
- ¹⁸ Jody Baumgartner and Jonathan S. Morris, "*The Daily Show* Effect: Candidate Evaluations, Efficacy, and American Youth," *American Politics Research*, (May 2006): 352-353, http://www.npr.org/documents/2006/jul/dailyshow.pdf (accessed on May 13, 2013)



- ¹⁹ Xiaoxia Cao, "Hearing It From Jon Stewart: The Impact Of *The Daily Show* On Public Attentiveness To Politics," *International Journal of Public Opinion Research*, (October 21, 2008): 42.
- ²⁰ Paul R. Brewer and Emily Marquardt, "Mock News and Democracy: Analyzing *The Daily Show*," *Atlantic Journal of Communication*, (2007): 260 & 263, http://arapaho.nsuok.edu/~scottd/mock.pdf. Broadcast television receiving 84% of its revenue from on-air advertising and another 12% from advertising on Internet and mobile platforms.
- ²¹ Marianela Toledo, "Florida experts say as power of blogs grow, so may regulations," (accessed on April 19, 2013). http://watchdog.org/80707/florida-experts-say-as-power-of-blogs-grow-so-may-regulations/
- ²² News Media Industry Study interview (National Security Council representative). Discussions with the author, April 25, 2013.
- ²³ "Legal Guide for Bloggers," *Electronic Frontier Foundation*, (accessed on April 19, 2013). https://www.eff.org/issues/bloggers/legal/liability/defamation
- ²⁴ Edward J. Lopez, "Is the Decline of Newspapers a Market Failure?" *The Freeman*, September 22, 2010, http://www.fee.org/the-freeman/detail/is-the-decline-of-newspapers-a-market-failure#axzz2PYX7r0rD,
- ²⁵ News Media Industry Study interview (Social media professional). Discussions with the author, March 2013.
- ²⁶ Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Overview," *The State of the News Media 2013*, (March 18, 2013), http://stateofthemedia.org/2013/overview-5/ (accessed on May 13, 2013).
- ²⁷ David Boaz, "Ending Taxpayer Funding for Public Broadcasting," *Vital Speeches of the Day*, Vol. 71 No. 21 (2005): 655-657. http://search.proquest.com.ezproxy6.ndu.edu/docview/221524555?accountid=12686. (accessed on May 13, 2013).
- http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/browse/collectionUScode.action?collectionCode=USCODE&searchPath=Title+17%2FC
 HAPTER+1&oldPath=Title+17&isCollapsed=true&selectedYearFrom=2011&ycord=1016 (accessed on April 23, 2013). Notwithstanding the provisions of sections 106 and 106A, the fair use of a copyrighted work, including such use by reproduction in copies or phonorecords or by any other means specified by that section, for purposes such as criticism, comment, news reporting, teaching (including multiple copies for classroom use), scholarship, or research, is not an infringement of copyright. In determining whether the use made of a work in any particular case is a fair use the factors to be considered shall include—(1) the purpose and character of the use, including whether such use is of a commercial nature or is for nonprofit educational purposes; (2) the nature of the copyrighted work; (3) the amount and substantiality of the portion used in relation to the copyrighted work as a whole; and (4) the effect of the use upon the potential market for or value of the copyrighted work. The fact that a work is unpublished shall not itself bar a finding of fair use if such finding is made upon consideration of all the above factors.
- ²⁹ Department of Human and Health Services, "Research-Based Web Design & Usability Guidelines," August 2006. http://www.usability.gov/guidelines/ (accessed on May 5, 2013). The proposed standards for material on government web sites includes clarity (i.e., readily understood by the populace and written at the eighth grade level), timeliness (i.e., disclosure made in time for public comment and engagement), factual (i.e., no commentary), and accuracy. The Federal government's digital presence is guided by several United States Codes and Executive memoranda including the Freedom of Information Act, the E-Government Act and other presidential memoranda. The US government via the Executive Branch's Office of Management and Budget needs to establish and refine standards and best practices for government online information (both web sites and social media) to provide for quality information to support citizen engagement. The Research-Based Web Design & Usability Guidelines published by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and the Government Services Administration provides guidelines that facilitate easy-to-use, efficient and effective web-site development. These guidelines emphasize the need for continuous education on development of web sites, enforcement of regulations that government these web site, appropriate exemption for specific regulations for certain types of information, and enhancement of government web sites.



- ³⁰ Amy Schatz, "U.S. News: Rural Areas Still Lag in Broadband Access," *Wall Street Journal*, February 18, 2011. Between 5 and 10 percent of all US households, mostly in rural areas, do not have access to Internet service of sufficient speed for routine search, email, and video applications.http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703561604576150691269105816.html (accessed on April 22, 2013).
- ³¹ Roger Yu, "FCC to spend \$115 million on rural broadband subsidies." USA Today, Jul 25, 2012. http://content.usatoday.com/communities/technologylive/post/2012/07/fcc-to-spend-115-million-on-rural-broadband-subsidies/1 (accessed on May 5, 2013).
- ³² Jeffrey L. Pasley, "The Tyranny of Printers": Newspaper Politics in the Early American Republic (Charlottesville, University Press of Virginia, 2001), 403.
 - 33 Ibid. 404 405.
- ³⁴ Alex S. Jones, *Losing The News: The Future of the News that Feeds Democracy* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2009), 13.
 - 35 Ibid.
 - ³⁶ George H. Douglas, *The Golden Age of the Newspaper*, (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1999), 20 21.
 - ³⁷ Ibid, 119.
 - 38 Ibid, 157 169 and Jones, *Losing the News*, 81 100.
- ³⁹ C. Edwin Baker, *Media Concentration and Democracy: Why Ownership Matters* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2007), 3 and Stephen Lacy and Todd F. Simon, *The Economics and Regulation of United States Newspapers* (Norwood, New Jersey: Ablex Publishing Corp., 1993), 14, 132-134.
 - ⁴⁰ Jones, 3.
 - ⁴¹ Ibid. 3 4.
 - ⁴² Ibid, 14 16.
- ⁴³ Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Newspapers: By the Numbers," *The State of the News Media 2013*, (March 18, 2013), 6 http://stateofthemedia.org/2013/newspapers-stabilizing-but-still-threatened/newspapers-by-the-numbers/(accessed on May 13, 2013).
- ⁴⁴ Pew, *The Demographics of Mobile News Habits: Men, College Grads, and the Young are more Engaged*, 9. http://www.journalism.org/sites/journalism.org/files/DemographicsFinal1.pdf (accessed on May 13, 2013).
 - ⁴⁵ Various interviews by The News Media Industry Study Seminar, Spring 2013.
 - ⁴⁶ Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Newspapers: By the Numbers,", 1.
- ⁴⁷ News Media Industry Study interview (Newspaper executive and journalist). Discussions with the author, March 1, 2013.
- ⁴⁸ John Morton, *American Journalism Review*, "Why Are Newspaper Profits So High?", October 1994. http://www.ajr.org/article.asp?id=69 (accessed on May 13, 2013).
- ⁴⁹ Newspaper Association of America, *Advertising Revenue* 1950 2011, <u>www.naa.org</u>, March 2012. http://www.naa.org/Trends-and-Numbers/~/media/NAACorp/Public%20Files/TrendsAndNumbers/Newspaper-Revenue/Annual-Newspaper-Ad-Revenue.ashx (accessed on May 13, 2013).



- ⁵⁰ Suzanne M. Kirchhoff, *The U.S. Newspaper Industry in Transition*, Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, Washington, DC, 11 January 2011, 1.
 - ⁵¹ Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Newspapers: By the Numbers," 1.
 - ⁵² Project for Excellence in Journalism, "Overview," 20.
- ⁵³ Matthew Yglesias, *Slate.com*, "American Journalism Has Never Been Healthier Than It Is Today," March 19, 2013.

http://www.slate.com/articles/business/moneybox/2013/03/pew_s_state_of_the_media_ignore_the_doomsaying_am erican_journalism_has_never.html (accessed on May 13, 2013).

- ⁵⁴ News Media Industry Study interviews (Newspaper executives and journalists). Discussions with the author, March 2013.
- ⁵⁵ Bill Keller, "All the Aggregation That's Fit to Aggregate," *New York Times*, March 10, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/13/magazine/mag-13lede-t.html?_r=0 (accessed on May 13, 2013).
- ⁵⁶ Jeff John Roberts, "AP Wins Big: Why a Court Said Clipping Content is Not Fair Use," *Paid Content*, March 2, 2013, http://paidcontent.org/2013/03/22/ap-wins-big-why-a-court-said-clipping-content-is-not-fair-use/
 - ⁵⁷ Ibid.
 - ⁵⁸ Ibid.
- ⁵⁹ Bill Gorman, "*The Daily Show With Jon Stewart* Tops The Competition in May As The Most-Watched Late Night Talk Show Among Persons 18-49, Persons 18-34, Persons 18-24, Men 18-34 and Men 18-24," (June 2, 2011), http://tvbythenumbers.zap2it.com/2011/06/02/the-daily-show-with-jon-stewart-tops-the-competition-in-may-as-the-most-watched-late-night-talk-show-among-persons-18-49-persons-18-34-persons-18-24-men-18-34-and-men-18-24/94506/">http://tvbythenumbers.zap2it.com/2011/06/02/the-daily-show-with-jon-stewart-tops-the-competition-in-may-as-the-most-watched-late-night-talk-show-among-persons-18-49-persons-18-34-persons-18-34-men-18-34-and-men-18-24/94506/
 - ⁶⁰ Paul R. Brewer and Emily Marquardt, 260 & 263.
 - ⁶¹ Ibid.
- ⁶² Jody Baumgartner and Jonathan S. Morris, "*The Daily Show* Effect: Candidate Evaluations, Efficacy, and American Youth," *American Politics Research*, (May 2006): 352, http://www.npr.org/documents/2006/jul/dailyshow.pdf
 - ⁶³ Ibid., 353.
 - ⁶⁴ Ibid., 362.
 - ⁶⁵ Xiaoxia Cao, 38.
- ⁶⁶ Bruce A. Williams and Michael X. Delli Carpini, "Real Ethical Concerns and Fake News: *The Daily Show* and the Challenge of the New Media Environment," *Stewart/Colbert Effect: Essays on the Real Impacts of Fake News*, (2011), 186,

http://site.ebrary.com.ezproxy6.ndu.edu/lib/nationaldefense/docDetail.action?docID=10470337

- ⁶⁷ Ibid., 191.
- ⁶⁸ Ibid., 187.
- ⁶⁹ "Special Report The News Industry; Bulletins From the Future," *The Economist*, (July 9, 2011), 12.



- ⁷⁰ Ibid.
- ⁷¹ Ibid.
- ⁷² "2012 Election Turnout Dips Below 2008 and 2004 Levels: Number Of Eligible Voters Increases By Eight Million, Five Million Fewer Votes Cast," *Bipartisan Policy Center*, (November 8, 2012), 4.
- ⁷³ Geoffrey Cowan and David Westphal, "Public Policy and Funding the News", USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, Center on Communication Leadership & Policy, Research Series: January 2010, 12.
- ⁷⁴ Robert W. McChesney, "Death and Life of American Journalism: The Media Revolution That Will Begin the World Again," *Nation Books* (2009), 163.
- ⁷⁵ News Media Industry Study interviews (News media in Washington, D.C.). Discussions with the author, March 1, 2013 and interviews (Journalists in St. Petersburg and Tampa, FL). Discussions with the author, March 21-22, 2013. Also, Cowan and Westphal, "Public Policy and Funding the News," 3.
- ⁷⁶ Stephen Waldman. *The Information Communities Need; The Changing Media Landscape in a Broadband Age.* (Washington, DC: Federal Communications Commission, July 2011), 34.
- News Media Industry Study interview (Newspaper journalist and editor). Discussions with the author, January 2013.
 - ⁷⁸ Waldman, 37.
 - 79 Frank.
- ⁸⁰ The Pew Research Center, "The State of the News Media 2012," www.stateofthemedia.org (accessed on February 26, 2013).
 - 81 Ibid.
 - 82 Ibid.
 - 83 Frank.
 - 84 Ibid.
 - 85 Ibid.
 - ⁸⁶ News Media Industry Study interview (Newspaper Publisher). Discussions with the author, March 2013.
 - ⁸⁷ Jean E. Herskowitz, "Profiting from Nonprofit Newsrooms," Editor & Publisher (July 2011)
- ⁸⁸ Bill Kovach and Tom Rosenstiel, *The Elements of Journalism: What Newspeople Should Know and the Public Should Expect* (New York: Three Rivers Press, 2007), 144–150.
 - ⁸⁹ Ibid., 47.
 - ⁹⁰ Ibid., 47-48.
- ⁹¹ Stephen Waldman, *The Information Communities Need; The Changing Media Landscape in a Broadband Age,* (Washington, DC: Federal Communications Commission, July 2011), 29.
- ⁹² News Media Industry Study guest speaker (Journalist and Educator). Discussions with the author, March 2013.



- ⁹³ Herskowitz.
- 94 News Media Industry Study interview (Journalist and Educator). Discussions with the author, March 2013.
- ⁹⁵ Adrian Cronauer, "The Fairness Doctrine: A Solution in Search of a Problem," *Federal Communications Law Journal:* Vol. 47: Iss. 1, Article 6 (October 1994). http://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/fclj/vol47/iss1/6/ (accessed on May 6, 2013), 61.
 - ⁹⁶ Ibid, 62.
- ⁹⁷ The Museum of Broadcast Communications, "Fairness Doctrine," http://www.museum.tv/eotvsection.php?entrycode=fairnessdoct (accessed on May 6, 2013).
 - ⁹⁸ Cronauer, 75.

